COLLEGE OF SAN MATEO

NURSING DEPARTMENT


NURSING ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING

October 22, 2012
MINUTES
Agency Members Present:

1. Carolyn Seaton, San Mateo Medical Center
2. Francine Serafin-Dickson, Hospital Consortium of San Mateo County 
3. Cynthia Harrison, Director of Health Workforce Initiative, Mission College
College Representatives:

1. Charlene Frontiera, Dean of Math & Science

2. Jane McAteer, Director of Nursing
3. Tracy Deville, CSM Nursing Instructor
4. Elizabeth Smith, CSM Nursing Instructor
5. Janis Wisherop, CSM Nursing Instructor

6. Cathy Damonte, CSM Nursing Instructor
7. Aura Mena, CSM Nursing Istructor
8. Steve Opson, Technical Liaison
9. Jeff Flowers, Science Faculty
10. 2nd year students: Cassandra Detamore, Marta Torres
11. 1st year students: Lyudmila Dmitrenko, Stephanie Guiao
	TOPIC
	Discussion/Decision

	1.   Welcome/Introductions
	1.1    Joan Spicer is the new CNO and Director of Education at SMMC.

	2.   Minutes from previous meeting
	2.1.    Approved, with correction from Francine re official name of Hospital Consortium of San Mateo.
2.2  At the previous meeting, there was a suggestion to require nursing applicants to take the TEAS test as part of their application but per guidelines, we have to administer the TEAS test to accepted students because we receive state funding. Due to budget limits, we are unable to offer it to all applicants.

	3.   Profiles of CSM Nursing Students

	3.1 The class of 2014 (1st year students) is is one of the youngest classes. There is great ethnic diversity, majority are Filipino; fewer Caucasian students. Among the 2nd year students, majority are Caucasian. There are many students with previous degrees and there’s a good mix of degrees. There is a good number of males in both groups. It is convenient when students have bachelors’ degrees; starting around 2009, GE requirements are waived for students who have bachelors.

	4.   Reports from Clinical Agencies

	4.1    Hospital Consortium of San Mateo: Francine reported that CNAs have signed a contract with MPHS; they didn’t have one in the past 1.5 years. Majority of hospitals are looking at discharge levels and reviewing readmits within 30 days. This will help improve continuum of care.
4.2   Jane reported that in Sacramento, there is an agreement among clinical agencies to use Health Stream. a learning management system to track competency. The idea is that students orient only once and they get a certificate and they use this instead of doing an orientation at every clinical agency. If we were to use it, students will pay a fee of $10.

4.3    MPHS: The sale of MPEC to Jewish Home should be finalized by December. Staff is already being moved over. The Rehab Unit closed. MPHS uses Health Stream. Cathy mentioned that Seton and Sequoia use Health Stream, too, but students can’t use it because it’s very technical. Health Stream at MPHS is not online; they still have a paper orientation covering topics like fire safety, 100 standards, etc.
         MPHS doesn’t have a new grad program and they haven’t had any new hires since 2008 except in the ER. They have been using travelers; this keeps costs down since travelers don’t get benefits. They are trying to absorb staff from MPEC; some RNs might move to Jewish Home but some would prefer to stay with MPHS because of seniority.

        MPHS has been using EPIC for electronic health recording for 2.5 years. Students have access to daily care screens. Faculty co-sign students’ patient screens. The screen shows everything that the student did.

        In the future, they are open to using Health Stream.

4.4    SMMC: They have no new grad programs. They have downsized; staff moved from Burlingame LTC. There are no benefited staff positions; openings are for per diems. They have Sorian for electronic health recording.  Faculty need to be oriented. Faculty who have been at SMMC in the past can do the orientation for students.
4.5   Per an email report from Susan Boudewyn, Seton doesn’t have a new grad program either. They have done some hiring, e.g. on the 5th floor. Carolyn commented that some positions might have opened up when Seton canceled the 12-hour shifts.
        Cathy reported that Seton has a 2-day orientation for instructors. It’s mostly a paper orientation. They learn how to do medication on computers but students don’t have access to this. Janis added that Seton is restrictive on med administration. The instructor has to be with students when they administer meds so Janis schedules it so that she can be with students when it’s time to give meds. Students can’t open med packets but they can do the safety and allergy checks, etc. 
4.6   Carolyn asked if clinical agencies allow iphones, ipads, etc. inside the facilities. Cathy said these are not allowed since each room has a computer but this could change in the future. Janis likes to use them  for non-secure info.
        A question was raised on different agencies having different codes. Maybe in Sacramento, they use generic codes. Francine will contact Vicki Maryatt re Health Stream. She thinks it’s a good project to check out. Jane will send her Vicki’s contact info.

        CSM is planning to keep students at facilities longer during the semester to minimize orientations, e.g. if possible, keep students at Kaiser, MPHS, or SMMC the whole semester instead of moving them to another agency after the first 8 weeks.
4.7   Sequoia is using Serner for electronic health recording. Serner is aligned with Pearson. The new building is coming along and will open next year. They don’t have a newgrad program but they have some new hires. They are screening 98% of their pre-op patients. 
4.8   HWI: There’s a faculty development seminar on Jan. 8. The fee is $35.

        There are Cultural Competency modules on the website that can be integrated into curriculum.

        There is a broadband series with UC Davis on EHR modules. They pay a $50 stipend to use one module. 

	5.  Simulation Update

	5.1    Tracy did a presentation on the simulation capabilities of the nursing lab.  We use Laerdal manikins for competency and in open lab. Feedback from students is positive. We use Simchart for high and low fidelity simulation. Students have objectives for the simulation competency and we tweak objectives using a case study. During competency assessment, faculty manage specific stations so that information given to students is consistent. Students have specific roles to play. We consider QSEN requirements, patient safety goals. There are specific algorithms that provide a layout of what vital signs were at  a certain point in time. We use performance checklists to evaluate students’ competency. In the future, we might assign points. We are still getting feedback from faculty and students.
        Charlene had a question about changing the curriculum when using rubric. Tracy said there are no curriculum changes. We get input from faculty for programming simulation scenarios with focus on patient safety. We personalize scenarios from the standard scenarios. We get feedback from students and faculty to improve. We did an online survey and got 90% return.

	6.   Curriculum Changes
	6.1   We have been revising the curriculum and moving content between Nursing 232 MedSurg and Nursing 241 Advanced MedSurg. 

	7.  Staffing
	7.1    Tanya retired in May 2012 and  Janis and Tracy have taken over many of her courses. Some adjuncts got an increased load, and we have had to hire new adjuncts to cover Tanya’s classes. We are still looking at staffing shortages in spring and some of the part time faculty are already maxed out. We have staff openings for Tuesday/Wednesday days and Friday/Saturday evenings.

	8.   CNA Program
	8.1    We will not be doing a CNA program. We couldn’t find a coordinator. The budget was moved to another project.

	9.  BSN at the Community College
	9.1    The BSN at the Community College was a big topic at the 3CNAC conference.  San Diego faculty wrote a white paper. Twenty-one states have community colleges offering baccalaureate degrees. There is high demand for technology courses. Marty Block reintroduced the bill. The biggest hurdle is getting the Academic Senate to approve. If approved, our options would be to offer a 4-year BSN program or partner with another school. We have a partnership with SFSU.
        Magnet status hospitals are pushing to hire only BSN graduates and clinical agencies are aspiring to magnet status. Jane and Charlene met with the CSM President and VP and they like the idea.

        Cynthia cautioned that there is a question about cost. We can only have one bachelor’s degree at each district. Jane clarified that the Cañada-SFSU BSN program doesn’t count because it’s under SFSU.
        There could also be an issue with student placements at clinical agencies. There are no written documents indicating that agencies will only take BSN students. So far, CSM hasn’t been denied placement except at Lucille Packard, but the trend could be going that way because of Magnet status.

	10.   Residency Program
	10.1  Cynthia and Jane will talk to SJSU and Evergreen about starting a residency program. We submitted a letter of intent to Peninsula Health Care District for funding to cover faculty salary. We hope for funding for 3 to 4 cohorts. If we get funding, we will partner with local schools and agencies.
     Valley Medical Center, Good Samaritan, and some other hospitals affiliated with CINHC did a 14-week Transition to Practice Program. They received more than 70 applications and accepted 12. RN preceptors are paid a small stipend ($100 or so). Around 60% of the students  who participated in the program got hired at the facility. The program had theory, simulation, debriefing, etc. It’s very QSEN-based. 

       Tracy noted that when she precepted students at a previous job, they got points for it and got a raise as incentives. They had to do rounds everyday. Carolyn agreed on the daily rounds; it’s needed to touch base with students. Maybe RNs can receive CE credits for precepting as an incentive. There is an issue about precepting RNs versus precepting student nurses. Students who participate in the residency program are considered RNs because they graduated already. Jane noted that RNs are supposed to precept or join a committee as part of the job.
       CSUEB placed some students but some were rejected by the units because of attitude and medication errors.

       Per Seton and SMMC experience, there is not much difference between new grads and those who had residency.

	11. QSEN Initiative Update
	11.1   At the QSEN conference, it was emphasized that informatics is the way of the future. At John Muir, RNs are able to monitor patients from outside the facility. They are pro-ipad. There are links on the website to download information.
        Janis is the QSEN coordinator. She will check out the website. Carolyn said that Gavilan faculty do their clinical evaluations using QSEN.

	12.   Open House
	12.1    The College Open House is on June 1 with Jazz on the Hill, booths, stages, and food.
         The nursing open house will be on the 3rd or 4th Wednesday of March from 3:00 to 7:00 pm. It will be one hour of CEU. We will market it to alumni and post on Facebook.

	13.  Next Meeting
	12.1   The next meeting will be on April 22, 2013.
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